Intimate Partner Violence against Women in Uganda

Mary Claire

FOOTNOTES

- Emmanuelle Ogland et al., "Intimate Partner Violence against Married Women in Uganda," *Journal of Family Violence* 29, no. 8 (2014): 869–879, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10896-014-9640-3.
- 2. "Bridewealth," *Encyclopedia Britannica*, March 5, 2014, https://www.britannica.com/topic/bridewealth.
- 3. "Intimate Partner Violence," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, October 9, 2020, https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/intimatepartnerviolence/index.html.
- 4. "What Is Sexual Dysfunction?" *Healthline*, accessed March 6, 2021, https://www.healthline.com/health/what-sexual-dysfunction.
- 5. "Battered Woman Syndrome," Dictionary.com, accessed March 6, 2021, https://www.dictionary.com/browse/battered-woman-syndrome.
- "Intimate Partner Violence," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, October 9, 2020, https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/intimatepartnerviolence/index.html.
- 7. "Intimate Partner Violence," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.
- 8. "Types of Intimate Partner Violence," ATrain Education, accessed July 14, 2021, https://www.atrainceu.com/content/3-types-intimate-partner-violence.
- 9. "Intimate Partner Violence," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.
- 10. Claudia Garcia-Moreno, Alessandra Guedes, and Wendy Knerr, "Understanding and Addressing Violence against Women: Intimate Partner Violence," World Health Organization, accessed August 20, 2021, https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/77432/WHO_RHR_12.36_eng.pdf;sequence=1.
- Ahmet Hacıaliefendioğlu et al., "Co-occurrence Patterns of Intimate Partner Violence," In BIOCOMPUTING 2021: Proceedings of the Pacific Symposium, 79–90, March 15, 2021, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33691006/.
- 12. Hacıaliefendioğlu et al., "Co-occurrence Patterns of Intimate Partner Violence."
- **13.** Ibid.
- **14.** "Violence against Women Prevalence Estimates: 2018," World Health Organization, accessed August 4, 2021, https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240022256.
- 15. "Violence against Women Prevalence Estimates: 2018," World Health Organization.
- **16.** Ibid.
- 17. Ibid.
- 18. "Intimate Partner Violence," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.
- 19. Ibid.
- Michael Koenig et al., "Domestic Violence in Rural Uganda: Evidence from a Community-Based Study," *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 1, no. 81 (2003), https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/12640477/.

- 21. Koenig et al., "Domestic Violence in Rural Uganda: Evidence from a Community-Based Study."
- **22**. Ibid.
- **23**. Ibid.
- **24.** Ibid.
- **25.** Ibid.
- 26. Naughton, Jake. "LGBTQ Ugandans balance Hope and fear: four years after an anti-gay bill attracted global notoriety, queer Ugandans are cautiously coming out from the shadows." World Policy Journal 35, no. 1 (2018): 70-83.
- 27. Jamil Mujuzi, "The Ugandan Domestic Violence Act: The Drafting History and Challenges to Its Implementation," *International Journal of Law, Policy and the Family* 28, no. 3 (2014): 257–273, https://doi.org/10.1093/lawfam/ebu009.
- 28. Mujuzi, "The Ugandan Domestic Violence Act."
- 29. Ibid.
- **30.** Ibid.
- 31. "Uganda 2017 Human Rights Report," US Department of State Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, accessed August 20, 2021, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/Uganda.pdf.
- 32. Lung Vu et al., "Inequitable Gender Norms from Early Adolescence to Young Adulthood in Uganda," *Journal of Adolescent Health* 60, no. 2 (2017): S15–S21, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2016.09.027.
- 33. Vu et al., "Inequitable Gender Norms from Early Adolescence to Young Adulthood in Uganda."
- **34.** Stephen Wandera, "Partners' Controlling Behaviors and Intimate Partner Sexual Violence among Married Women in Uganda," *BMC Public Health* 15, no. 1 (2015): https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-015-1564-1.
- **35.** Ogland et al., "Intimate Partner Violence against Married Women in Uganda," *Journal of Family Violence* 29, no. 8 (2014): 869–879, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10896-014-9640-3.
- **36.** Betty Kwagala et al., "Empowerment, Partner's Behaviours and Intimate Partner Physical Violence among Married Women in Uganda," *BMC Public Health* 13, no. 1 (2013), https://bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/1471-2458-13-1112.
- 37. Kwagala et al., "Empowerment, Partner's Behaviours and Intimate Partner Physical Violence among Married Women in Uganda."
- 38. Vu et al., "Inequitable Gender Norms from Early Adolescence to Young Adulthood in Uganda."
- 39. "Women's Property and Use Rights in Personal Laws," Farm and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, accessed May 20, 2021, http://www.fao.org/gender-landrights-database/country-profiles/countries-list/national-leg al-framework/womens-property-and-use-rights-in-personal-laws/en/?country_iso3=UGA.
- **40.** "Women's Property and Use Rights in Personal Laws," Farm and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.
- **41.** Vu et al., "Inequitable Gender Norms from Early Adolescence to Young Adulthood in Uganda."

- 42. Sasha Zegenhagen, Meghna Ranganathan, and Ana Maria Buller, "Household Decision-Making and Its Association with Intimate Partner Violence: Examining Differences in Men's and Women's Perceptions in Uganda," *SSM-Population Health* 8 (2019): https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssmph.2019.100442.
- 43. Mujuzi, "The Ugandan Domestic Violence Act."
- **44.** "Domestic Violence Act 2010," The Republic of Uganda, March 2010, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_protect/---protrav/---ilo_aids/documents/legaldocument/wcms 172625.pdf.
- 45. Mujuzi, "The Uganda Domestic Violence Act."
- 46. Stephen Ssenkaaba,. "Uganda: Violence against Women Unabated despite Laws and Policies," Africa Renewal, accessed May 20, 2021, https://www.un.org/africarenewal/news/uganda-violence-against-women-unabated-despit e-laws-and-policies.
- 47. Hanibal Goitam, "Uganda: Women Judges Voice Concern over Domestic Violence," Library of Congress, July 8, 2013, https://www.loc.gov/law/foreign-news/article/uganda-women-judges-voice-concern-over-domestic-violence/.
- **48.** "FY 2017 Budget Request at a Glance," Office on Violence Against Women, accessed August 20, 2021, https://www.justice.gov/jmd/file/822296/download.
- 49. Ssenkaaba, "Uganda: Violence against Women Unabated despite Laws and Policies."
- **50.** Ibid.
- 51. "Gender-Based Violence Victims Need More Shelter, Say Activists," *Daily Monitor*, August 25, 2020, https://www.monitor.co.ug/uganda/news/national/gender-based-violence-victims-need-more-shelter-say-activists-1928824.
- 52. "Where Is Uganda in the World?" World Population Review, accessed August 4, 2021, https://worldpopulationreview.com/country-locations/where-is-uganda.
- 53. "Gender-Based Violence Victims Need More Shelter, Say Activists," Daily Monitor.
- 54. "Where Is Uganda in the World?" World Population Review.
- 55. "Uganda 2019 Human Rights Report," US Department of State Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, https://www.state.gov/report/custom/e6fd15ba5c/
- 56. Elizabeth Katan, "Violence and Discrimination among Ugandan Residents during the COVID-19 Lockdown," BMC Public Health 467 (2021): https://bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12889-021-10532-2.
- **57.** "Bridewealth," *Encyclopedia Britannica*, March 5, 2014, https://www.britannica.com/topic/bridewealth.
- 58. "Bridewealth," Encyclopedia Britannica.
- **59**. Ibid.
- **60.** Hague, Thiara, and Turner, "Bride-Price and Its Links to Domestic Violence and Poverty in Uganda."
- **61.** Patricia Lindrio, "As Brides Get Older, Bride Prices Go Down," Global Press Journal, accessed June 6, 2021,
 - https://globalpressjournal.com/africa/uganda/brides-get-older-bride-prices-go/.

- 62. "Uganda Supreme Court Rules on Bride Price." *Deutsche Welle (DW)*, accessed June 6, 2021,
 - https://www.dw.com/en/uganda-supreme-court-rules-on-bride-price/a-18631843.
- 63. "Uganda Supreme Court Rules on Bride Price." Deutsche Welle (DW).
- **64.** Hague, Thiara, and Turner, "Bride-Price and Its Links to Domestic Violence and Poverty in Uganda."
- 65. Ibid.
- **66.** Ibid.
- 67. Sara Lowes and Nathan Nunn, *Bride Price and the Well-Being of Women* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2018),
 - https://scholar.harvard.edu/nunn/publications/bride-price-and-wellbeing-women.
- 68. Eliza Anyangwe, "Imagine Having to Pay to Divorce Your Abuser. One Woman's 15-Year Battle Means You Now Won't Have To," *CNN*, accessed July 13, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2015/08/19/africa/bride-price-uganda-mifumi-atuki-turner/index.htm I.
- **69.** Hague, Thiara, and Turner, "Bride-Price and Its Links to Domestic Violence and Poverty in Uganda."
- **70.** Ibid.
- 71. Ibid.
- **72.** Ibid.
- **73.** Ibid.
- 74. Nazarius Tumwesigye et al., "Alcohol Consumption, Hypertension and Obesity: Relationship Patterns along Different Age Groups in Uganda," *Preventive Medicine Reports* 19 (2020): 101141, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7358719/.
- **75.** World Health Organization, *Global Status Report on Alcohol and Health (*Geneva: 2018).
 - https://books.google.com/books?hl=en&lr=&id=qnOyDwAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PR7&dq=WHO,+Global+status+report+on+alcohol+and+health+&ots=a1mmTBugau&sig=Myfor7NnJD2Klxi7XFPLWVaBdtc#v=onepage&q=WHO%2C%20Global%20status%20report%20on%20alcohol%20and%20health&f=false.
- 76. World Health Organization, Global Status Report on Alcohol and Health.
- 77. Tumwesigye et al., "Problem Drinking and Physical Intimate Partner Violence against Women: Evidence from a National Survey in Uganda," *BMC Public Health* 12, no. 1 (2012), https://bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/1471-2458-12-399.
- 78. Tumwesigye et al., "Problem Drinking and Physical Intimate Partner Violence against Women: Evidence from a National Survey in Uganda."
- **79.** Ibid.
- **80**. Ibid.
- 81. Young et al., "Prevalence and Correlates of Physical and Sexual Intimate Partner Violence among Women Living with HIV in Uganda," *PLoS One*, *13*(8), e0202992, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0202992.
- 82. Diddy Antai, "Traumatic Physical Health Consequences of Intimate Partner Violence against Women: What Is the Role of Community-Level Factors?" *BMC Women's Health* 11, no. 1 (2011). https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6874-11-56.

- 83. Antai, "Traumatic Physical Health Consequences of Intimate Partner Violence against Women: What Is the Role of Community-Level Factors?"
- 84. Howaida Fahmy and Seham I Abd El Rahman, "Determinants and Health Consequences of Domestic Violence among Women in Reproductive Age at Zagazig District, Egypt," *Journal of the Egyptian Public Health Association* 83, no. 1 (2008), https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/18992205/.
- 85. Dan Kaye et al., "Domestic Violence during Pregnancy and Risk of Low Birthweight and Maternal Complications: A Prospective Cohort Study at Mulago Hospital, Uganda," *Tropical Medicine and International Health* 11, no. 10 (2006): 1576–1584, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/17002732/.
- **86.** Kaye et al., "Domestic Violence during Pregnancy and Risk of Low Birthweight and Maternal Complications."
- 87. Fahmy and Rahman, "Determinants and Health Consequences of Domestic Violence Among Women in Reproductive Age at Zagazig District, Egypt."
- 88. Jennifer Bennice et al., "The Relative Effects of Intimate Partner Physical and Sexual Violence on Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder Symptomatology." *Violence and Victims* 18, no. 1 (2003): 87–94. https://doi.org/10.1891/vivi.2003.18.1.87.
- 89. Bennice et al., "The Relative Effects of Intimate Partner Physical and Sexual Violence on Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder Symptomatology."
- 90. Jennifer Mootz et al., "Armed Conflict, Intimate Partner Violence, and Mental Distress of Women in Northeastern Uganda: A Mixed Methods Study," *Psychology of Women Quarterly* 43, no. 4 (2019): 457–471, https://doi.org/10.1177/0361684319864366.
- **91.** Bennice et al., "The Relative Effects of Intimate Partner Physical and Sexual Violence on Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder Symptomatology."
- 92. Gunnur Karakurt, Douglas Smith, and Jason Whiting, "Impact of Intimate Partner Violence on Women's Mental Health." *Journal of Family Violence* 29, no. 7 (2014): 693–702, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10896-014-9633-2.
- 93. Flora Cohen et al., "Intimate Partner Violence and Mental Health: Sex-Disaggregated Associations among Adolescents and Young Adults in Uganda," *Journal of Interpersonal Violence* (2020): https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260520938508.
- **94.** Mary Ellsberg and Maria Emmelin, "Intimate Partner Violence and Mental Health," *Global Health Action* 7, no. 1 (2014): 25658, https://doi.org/10.3402/gha.v7.25658.
- 95. Jane Rogathi et al., "Postpartum Depression among Women Who Have Experienced Intimate Partner Violence: A Prospective Cohort Study at Moshi, Tanzania," *Journal of Affective Disorders* 218 (2017): 238–245, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2017.04.063.
- **96.** Cohen et al., "Intimate Partner Violence and Mental Health: Sex-Disaggregated Associations Among Adolescents and Young Adults in Uganda."
- **97.** Ibid.
- 98. "About HIV/AIDS," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, November 3, 2020, https://www.cdc.gov/hiv/basics/whatishiv.html.
- 99. Jamila Stockman, Marguerite Lucea, and Jacquelyn Campbell, "Forced Sexual Initiation, Sexual Intimate Partner Violence and HIV Risk in Women: A Global Review of the Literature," *AIDS and Behavior* 17, no. 3 (2012): 832–47, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10461-012-0361-4.

- 100. Vivian Go et al., "When HIV-Prevention Messages and Gender Norms Clash: The Impact of Domestic Violence on Women's HIV Risk in Slums of Chennai, India," AIDS and Behavior 7 (2003): 263–72, https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1025443719490.
- 101. Kristin Dunkle and Michele Decker, "Gender-Based Violence and HIV: Reviewing the Evidence for Links and Causal Pathways in the General Population and High-Risk Groups," *American Journal of Reproductive Immunology* 69 (2012): 20–26, https://doi.org/10.1111/aji.12039.
- 102. Stockman, Lucea, and Campbell, "Forced Sexual Initiation, Sexual Intimate Partner Violence and HIV Risk in Women."
- 103. Dunkle and Decker, "Gender-Based Violence and HIV."
- 104. Go et al., "When HIV-Prevention Messages and Gender Norms Clash."
- 105. Ibid.
- **106.** Ibid.
- 107. Dunkle and Decker, "Gender-Based Violence and HIV."
- 108. Stockman, Lucea, and Campbell, "Forced Sexual Initiation, Sexual Intimate Partner Violence and HIV Risk in Women."
- 109. "HIV Transmission," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, October 28, 2020, https://www.cdc.gov/hiv/basics/transmission.html.
- 110. Suzanne Maman et al., "HIV-Positive Women Report More Lifetime Partner Violence: Findings from a Voluntary Counseling and Testing Clinic in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania," *American Journal of Public Health* 92, no. 8 (2002):1331–1337, https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.92.8.1331.
- 111. "About HIV/AIDS," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.
- **112.** Ibid.
- 113. Nelson Sewankambo et al., "Mortality Associated with HIV Infection in Rural Rakai District, Uganda," *AIDS* 14, no. 15 (2000): 2391–2400, https://doi.org/10.1097/00002030-200010200-00021.
- **114.** Sewankambo et al., "Mortality Associated with HIV Infection in Rural Rakai District, Uganda."
- **115.** Ibid.
- 116. Nambusi Kyegombe et al., "The Impact of SASA!, A Community Mobilization Intervention, on Reported HIV-Related Risk Behaviours and Relationship Dynamics in Kampala, Uganda," *Journal of the International AIDS Society* 17, no. 1 (November 5, 2014): 19232, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4223282/.
- 117. Kyegombe et al., "The Impact of SASA!"
- 118. Lori Michau and Sophie Namy, "SASA! Together: An Evolution of the SASA! Approach to Prevent Violence against Women," Evaluation and Program Planning 86 (2021): 101918, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.evalprogplan.2021.101918.
- 119. "Raising Voices Changing Power." UN Women, accessed July 14, 2021, https://untf.unwomen.org/en/news-and-events/stories/2019/02/raising-voices-changing-power.
- 120. "The SASA! Activist Kit for Preventing Violence against Women and HIV," Raising Voices, accessed July 14, 2021, https://raisingvoices.org/SASA!/download-SASA!/

- 121. "The SASA! Activist Kit for Preventing Violence against Women and HIV," Raising Voices.
- **122**. Ibid.
- **123.** Ibid.
- 124. "The SASA! Approach for Preventing Violence against Women and HIV," RaisingVoicesChannel, posted May 5, 2013, YouTube video, 8:45, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=CNzwJ9QvVfs&t=153s.
- 125. "SASA! Tips Booklet," Raising Voices, accessed July 14, 2021, https://raisingvoices.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/downloads/Sasa/SASA_Activist_Kit/START/OverallPieces/StartSASATipsBooklet.pdf.
- 126. "The SASA! Approach for Preventing Violence against Women and HIV," RaisingVoicesChannel.
- **127**. Ibid.
- 128. Ibid.
- **129.** Ibid.
- 130. "SASA! Tips Booklet," Raising Voices.
- 131. Tanya Abramsky, "Findings from the SASA! Study: A Cluster Randomized Controlled Trial to Assess the Impact of a Community Mobilization Intervention to Prevent Violence against Women and Reduce HIV Risk in Kampala, Uganda," BMC Medicine 12, no. 1 (2014): https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-014-0122-5.
- **132.** Abramsky et al., "Findings from the SASA! Study."
- 133. Ibid.
- 134. "Is Violence against Women Preventable?" Raising Voices, accessed July 27th, 2021,

https://raisingvoices.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/SASApopularReport.FINAL_.jan20 16.pdf.

- 135. "SASA! Tips Booklet," Raising Voices.
- **136.** Ibid.
- **137.** Abramsky et al., "Findings from the SASA! Study."
- 138. Ibid.
- **139**. Ibid.
- 140. Ibid.